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MEMORANDUM

To:  
Board of Selectmen

Fr:
Laurie Smith, Town Manager

Re:  
September Monthly Report

Dt:
October 11, 2010

These reports mark one quarter of progress through the fiscal year.  I am pleased that we have continued our work at communicating with the public and tracking our progress.  In reviewing the work over the past month I would say the common word is “partnerships”.  Just like at home I cannot possibly accomplish everything by myself, although oftentimes my children think I should.  It is about how the family works as a team, the strong structure of my extended family, my neighborhood, my friends, and my community that lets me continue towards my goals.  I have begun to weave a network of partnerships that will carry us all forward to a strong future of economic growth, healthy communities, and a quality of life that will be envied throughout the State.

Investment Committee

The Board of Selectmen created an Investment Committee in the spring of this year.  The purpose of the group is to work with the financial advisors H.M. Payson, develop an investment policy, and report to the Board of Selectmen on a regular basis.  For years the Town has been fortunate to have reserve capital investment and endowment funds which now total approximately $10 million.  The issue is that the Town does not have a policy regarding the proper investment of funds and a plan on how to most effectively use the money.  The Investment Committee has met over the past couple of months to develop a plan that will best use the money for current needs and provide funding for the future as well.  The draft policy outlines a way to allow the funds to grow for future use, but also take a percentage each year to pay for roadway improvements, vehicle needs, and other types of capital investment.  The committee will be giving their first report to the Selectmen in October with a final policy document ready by the beginning of the new budget season.

Chewonki Visit

Staycations have become the new rage in travel during the recent economic times.  Besides the obvious advantage of saving money, the other reasons many Americans have ventured into a staycation is to learn more about their own region and community.  I certainly have lots to learn about our community as I have only been on the job a short time.  However, I have also found that many locals could gain from learning more about their neighbors.  For this and other reasons the Selectmen and I visited Chewonki Foundation in early September.  I knew that Chewonki was a non-profit, that they were interested in environmental concerns, and that they had acquired tracts of land in Wiscasset over the past few decades, but I found there was much more to learn.

As Willard Morgan, the new President of Chewonki, explained he sees Chewonki’s future success dependent upon a strong connection to and from Wiscasset and its residents.  Yes Chewonki is a non-profit organization, however they are also one of our largest employers, a leader in energy sustainability, a draw for many families from outside our region and a partner in our future.  We cannot ignore that Chewonki, like all other community organizations has an economic impact on the Town of Wiscasset.

	Chewonki Foundation Economic Impact

	Local business spending:
	$180,000

	Annual Real Estate Bill:
	$ 26,000

	Mooring Fees:
	$   1,000

	Community Center Fees:
	$   5,600

	Employment – Year round
	60 full-time 

	Employment – Seasonal
	Over 200

	Family visits to Wiscasset businesses
	Over 1000 annually

	Conservation Lands
	Open to Wormers and Calm Diggers

	Wiscasset Public School Scholarships
	Over $60,000 in 2008


Willard, like I, hope that education, communication and collaboration will continue to build a strong partnership.  We discussed ways to better connect on issues of interest to both parties and the need to open dialogue in the future.  Some ways we were able to immediately identify:

· Better communication regarding joint goals.

· Ways to market the community to outside visitors.

· Additional support for educational opportunities for our students.

· Energy production as a future economic tool.

In November I plan to visit Chewonki again with our Department Directors and the administration from the School district.  Broadening our scope of understanding and network of support will lead to greater success for all involved.

Working Waterfront Conference

The Harbormaster and I were fortunate to be able to attend a national working waterfront conference that was being held in Portland, Maine.  The conference was attended by municipalities, state agencies, federal representatives, and institutions from all over the country. What is a working waterfront?  It includes all waterfront-dependent activities including commercial and recreational fishing, boatbuilding, boat-repair, marinas, transportation, recreation and aquaculture. Wiscasset has miles of waterfront, deep river access, 100 moorings, commercial fisherman, shellfish and worm harvesting, recreational boaters, and waterfront infrastructure.  

Without a doubt we have the need to examine the economic impact and future of our working waterfront.  According to Charlie Colgan, an economist and professor with the Muskie School, working waterfronts contribute up to $168 million more per year to our gross state product than residential construction. In other words, our working piers and wharves contribute almost two times more to the state’s economy than would converting 500 coastal properties and building a $650,000 house one each one.  Our goal, as Colgan says should be to develop “policies that recognize their value and seek to promote and preserve them wherever possible”.  That is important because out of the 5,300 miles of Maine coastline only 25 miles remain open to working waterfront public access.  

Although the Town has invested in waterfront planning we now need to implement those plans.  Part of the goal will be to invest in our waterfront infrastructure.  For example, the commercial pier is 40 years old and in desperate need of repair.  In order to best use our natural resource and one of or economic engines the Waterfront committee has begun the process of engineering a commercial pier replacement, reviewing the previous waterfront master plans, and developing partnerships with other agencies to access needed revenues to upgrade our waterfront and invest in our future.  Over the winter months there will be additional opportunities for the public to have input in the process.  I encourage citizens to become informed, read our comprehensive plan and participate in the process.

Maine Yankee Visit 

The Selectmen and I were invited to tour the Maine Yankee site and hear an update on the current status of operations.  The spent nuclear fuel from Maine Yankee is contained at the site until a more permanent location is found by the Federal government.  Currently Maine Yankee still owns approximately 140 acres of riverfront off Old Ferry Road.  The majority of the land is not used for the containment of the fuel; however they must safely control the site until the fuel is removed.  Although the nuclear fuel removal process is long term it is important for the Town to remain connected to the process in order to guide our own future.  The eventual development of the site and any future removal process will affect Wiscasset residents.

The Selectmen found the tour and information regarding the storage very informative.  I have asked Eric Howes of Maine Yankee if he would present similar information at a Selectmen’s meeting.  Eric has agreed to come to the first meeting in December and explain the storage process and future plans for the site.

Huntoon Hill Public Safety Tower

The State of Maine is developing and commissioning a unified statewide land mobile radio network for State law enforcement, public safety, and public service agencies.  The new system will utilize significant portions of the State's existing communications infrastructure with a modern technical foundation that addresses current and future technical needs and business requirements.  As part of this project the State will be erecting several communication towers and one of the sites targeted was in the Town of Wiscasset.  The site is on Huntoon Hill at the sludge field by the old landfill.  The State could not use the County tower across the Street due to weight loads on the current tower.  The new tower is proposed to be about 180 feet tall and will be buffered by existing tree growth.  The Selectmen authorized an option agreement for the property in order to allow the State to proceed through the Planning Board process. The State has agreed to compensate the Town $4,800 annually for the use of the land.   This allows the Town to earn additional revenue from land that is limited in potential. Assuming the Planning Board approves the project the Town will need to approve a 40 year lease before the start of any construction.  The length of the lease is in relationship to the substantial financial investment the State will have into the project.

Business Meeting

On the 23rd of September at 7:30 am we hosted a business meeting in the Town hall.  I was pleased to see a great turnout of committed community members and all members of the Board of Selectmen.  The meeting focused on the potential creation of a business association and presentations by regional officials on business resources available to local people.  The consensus of the group was that there is a need and desire for businesses to connect and become organized.  Sarah’s Café generously donated coffee for the meeting and agreed to host the next meeting on October 14th.  A business organization can bring great exposure to our community, increase communication, create marketing opportunities and strengthen our economic base.  I am anxious to see the results of the next meeting, as Margaret Mead said “A small group of thoughtful people could change the world. Indeed, it's the only thing that ever has.” 

MEMORANDUM

To:  
Laurie Smith, Town Manager

Fr:  
Ervin Deck, Airport Manager

Re:  
Airport September Monthly Report 

Dt:  
October 10, 2010 

This report is prepared to highlight activity, operations, the budget, and other noteworthy areas of interest at the Wiscasset Municipal Airport.

 Airport Activity & Operations

· September repeated the theme seen during the entire summer period: great weather and a very busy flight line, capped by a successful fall open house/fly-in. September fuel sales totaled 6,700 gallons.   Sales in September 2009 totaled 4,200 gallons. The figure shows comparative sales from February 2008 through present.


· The Airport Committee met on September 1 with a light agenda, focusing primarily on the October open house.  The committee was briefed on capital improvement efforts to the maintenance and FBO buildings, as well as crack repairs to the runway and apron.  

Finances

· The airport budget of $49,516 passed the September 14 vote.  This is offset by projected revenues of approximately $32,000 in fees, plus additional monies the town receives from property taxes on aircraft hangars.

· At the end of the third month of the fiscal year (first quarter end) , expenses should be no more than 25% of the budget and are currently at 18%.  Current revenue numbers are at 27% of projections.

· Tax bills were mailed in mid-September and land lease bills will go out later this month, raising the bulk of airport revenue for the year. 

· Fuel sales are high and should continue, weather permitting, to exceed projections.

Maintenance, Repairs, and Capital Improvements:

The maintenance of our Airport facility is planned each year and of extreme importance to myself and the airport board.  In July I developed our maintenance plan which will include:

· An RFP for repainting the maintenance building was released this week, with others to follow, including pavement crack sealing and repairs to the Maintenance Building roof, along new interior and exterior lighting.

· Wiscasset Glass was contracted to replace windows in the Maintenance Building (price is less than $2500) .

· An estimate for a security camera system was obtained from Northeast Security.  It will be presented to Airport Committee for discussion. While there are no state or federal (FAA or TSA) requirements, installation of a CCTV system can help deter security breaches at the airport and with a digital video recorder, may provide a visual record that can be used to document activities that become the subject of investigations.  In addition, I would like to have a system that provides Internet access, providing access to both law enforcement and public access for the purposes of monitoring activity.  

Master Plan Update

Stantec Consulting Services, the town’s aviation engineering consultant, continues to work on the master plan and expects to hold the first meeting in November.  Invitation letters to join the airport master plan advisory committee were mailed to the town of Woolwich and Boothbay Harbor Chamber of Commerce.

MEMORANDUM

To:  
Laurie Smith, Town Manager

Fr:  
Sue Varney, Assessor’s Agent and Human Resource Officer

Re:  
September Assessing and HR monthly report

Dt:  
October 11, 2010

Assessing Operations:  

September is typically a very busy month in the assessing department.  Late in August a workshop was held with the Board of Assessors to make any last minute changes, if necessary, to any properties in town.  The total town valuation is then calculated in preparation for setting the mil rate.  

· This year the total taxable valuation for real estate and personal property is $446,100,800.  Added to the taxable valuation is the homestead and BETE exemption values which resulted in a valuation base of $451,877,200.  

· County tax, municipal and local education appropriations, overlay and the TIF amount totaled $9,935,570.56 in expenses.  Deductions for municipal revenue sharing and other municipal revenues totaled $3,333,278.72.  This resulted in a net assessment for tax commitment of $6,602,291.84.  
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· The mil rate set by the Board for tax year 2010-2011 is $14.80 per $1,000 valuation.    The tax commitment was signed September 21, 2010.  Tax bills are due in two installments, one installment is due October 22, 2010 and the second installment is due April 22, 2011.    

I also calculated and submitted the County growth factor report, which was due September 30th.  The report is required to assure that the County is also abiding by the State tax growth rate of LD1.  

I compiled and posted recent sales in Wiscasset in order to allow public access for citizens and real estate agents.

911 Addressing Operations:

In my position as the 911 Addressing Officer I sent out fourteen letters to give residents an opportunity to get with their neighbors and collectively come up with a 911 road name for their driveways.  These requests will be compiled and I will present them for approval to the Board of Selectmen at their meeting October 19th.  Once I have obtained approval I will measure and issue address numbers to the homes on each of those driveways and send out a notification letter to all involved.  

Training:

Each year during the month of September I attend the annual Maine Association of Assessing Officers Conference.  This year the conference was held at Sebasco Estates in Phippsburg.  The speakers and presentations at the conference were very good and the information useful for future. Give an example of useful information By attending the conference I earned the remaining credit hours needed for my annual certification.  

Finance:

As part of the Town’s checks and balances in our accounting practices I reconciled the August bank statement.  All reconciled statements then become part of the town’s financial record.

One quarter into the fiscal year the Assessing budget is approximately 27.99% expended.  Everything except for a couple one-time fee items seems to be on track. What are these one time items?  

Human Resources:

· I posted sick and vacation time used with balances for all employees and gave to the payroll department for comparisons.

· I began sending a memo to employees with upcoming anniversary dates to let them know the balance of time on the books and how many hours they may need to use or lose.  A letter was also sent to one-year employees advising them of the number of vacation hours they will have effective on their anniversary date.  This process is an attempt to communicate more with the employees.   

· I filed a first report of injury to workers compensation.

· I finished compiling the position matrix for the job description questionnaires in order to evaluate positions in relation to each other.

MEMORANDUM

To:  
Laurie Smith, Town Manager

Fr:  
Chris Wolfe, Town Clerk

Re: 
Town Clerk September Monthly Report

Dt:  
October 11, 2010

The clerk’s office was busy this month getting ready for the Municipal Election on the 14th and gearing up for the Gubernatorial on November 2, 2010.  Damariscotta has made a challenge to all the towns in Lincoln County to see who can collect the most amount of food for their food banks during the upcoming election season.  All food collected will stay in the individual town’s food banks.  Wiscasset’s will be split between the Nazarene Church and St. Philip’s Church.  Donations will be collected at the Town Office during absentee voting and at the polls on Election Day. Please help us win the challenge by helping to feed the hungry.  

Licenses:

	Business license
	Dog License
	Shellfish License
	Special Amusement

	3
	3
	0
	1


We received and approved applications for 3 new businesses this month. M&W Arms, owned by Philip Latella will open as a home occupation at 28 Mountain Road selling ammunitions and firearms.  Barbara Davis Services will open a psychic palm and tarot reading business at 60 Main Street and M Thai Restaurant, which will operate out of the former Mark Anthony’s Restaurant by Thaweesuk and Wiparvon Soikum.  M Thai has also applied for a liquor license, a public hearing on the application will be held on October 19, 2010 prior to the selectmen’s meeting.  

Doug White submitted an application for a special amusement permit for the Wiscasset Raceway at the September 21st Board of Selectmen’s meeting with the intention of obtaining a one year permit to allow all activities at the raceway.  The Selectmen requested that Mr. White make a separate application for each event along with supporting documentation and resubmit it to the Board.

Training:  

I attended the Town Clerk’s Networking Day and the Maine Town and City Clerks Association Annual Meeting on September 9, 2010.  We enjoyed presentations from Jeri Holt about the Maine Municipal Association website, from Bangor’s City Clerk on records recovery and from Freeport’s Town Clerk who has been an observer at numerous elections in foreign countries that are infamous for voter fraud.  I received my certificate as a Certified Clerk of Maine, an accomplishment that has taken me 5 years to attain.  

I also attended a tour of the Maine State Archives in August with the Lincoln Sagadahoc County Clerks Association.  The Archives house more records than most people can imagine and running on a skeleton staff of only 11 people is a real gem.  

I was able to attend a two day election conference put on by the Secretary of State’s Office.  All clerks and registrars are required to have this training every two years.  

Recorded Vitals:

	Birth
	Marriage
	Death

	2
	2
	1


Passports: 

 18 passports were executed in September. 

Elections:

A Special Town Meeting Election was held on September 14th to revote the municipal budgets which failed at the June Annual Town Meeting. Turnout was low with only 425 of 3325 register voters casting a ballot.  The Code Enforcement, Boards and Committees, Police, Airport and Waterfront and Harbors Department budgets all passed.  The Municipal Planning budget failed a second time with 210 yes votes and 213 no votes.  The voters also approved the purchase of a generator for the Waste Water Treatment Plant.  A request for a recount was submitted to the Clerk’s Office on September 15th, but did not meet the statutory requirements and was not accepted.  

Absentee ballots arrived on September 27th and all pending applications were mailed their ballots for the November 2 General Election.  As of the end of September 87 voters had requested and received absentee ballots.

Financials:  

	
	Auto Excise
	Boat Excise
	Agent Fees
	Vital Fees
	Passports

	
	$45,984.27
	$34.80
	$1,244.25
	$412.00
	$335.00

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Met revenue 

projection by:
	27.9%
	36.99%
	33.88%
	46.4%
	43.80%


Appointments:  
Jody Haggett was appointed to the Waterfront committee by the Board of Selectmen on September 21st for a term to run until June 30, 2013.  I was appointed to the MTCCA’s Vital Statistics committee and attended a meeting with the Office of Vital Records on September 30th.  We will be working on updating the Vital Records Manual to reflect the most recent law amendments and to make the manual more user friendly.

Upcoming: 

Dog licenses for 2011 will go on sale starting October 15th.  All licenses issued starting then won’t expire until December 31, 2011.  Please remember that your dog must have a current rabies vaccination in order to be licensed.  Snowmobile stickers will be arriving the week of October 10th.  You never know when the first snow will fly so register early to beat the rush.

MEMORANDUM

To: 
Laurie Smith, Town Manager

Fr:  
Rick Lang, Code Enforcement Officer

Re: 
Codes and Safety September Monthly Report

Dt:  
October 11, 2010

During the month of September there were 11 building permits, 6 plumbing permits, and 2 sign permits issued. Building fees collected were $1,431.00, with an added $237,000 in property value. Plumbing fees were $461.00, with  $361.50 being the towns share and 

$147.50 going to the State. I also issued 2 sign permits for $80.00 in fees. I have been working closely with Dan Creek and the Chewonki Foundation on the removal of the Montsweag Brook Dam. The dam is approximately 50% removed. The sediment and erosion control is being done by Shaw Brothers Construction out of Gorham, Maine, the low bidders of the project. I attended a training session on the new mandated Building Codes and they are still scheduled to take effect in December of this year and the Town of Wiscasset will be required to enforce them starting in July of 2012.

Town Properties:

The old oil tanks removal on the Koehling property is slated to start on October 13, 2010. The Lewis and the Young properties were put out to bid, with the bid to be opened at the October 5, 2010 Selectmen’s meeting.

Safety Program:

We held our monthly safety meeting on September 8th, and the new safety manuals were distributed and reviewed. It was decided that Department Directors will hold their monthly safety meetings the first Wednesday of each month right after our staff meeting. As a group working together our goal is to make a safer and healthier work place for all.

Health Officer:
The purpose of our Special Amusement Ordinance is to protect the health, safety and the well-being of not only the people who attend the event, but the general public as well. As your Local Public Health Officer and Codes Officer I have drafted informational guidelines for the Selectmen to use when reviewing a Special Amusement Application. These guidelines will allow them treat all applicants equally and fairly while receiving all the information they need to make a sound judgment on the event.

BUILDING PERMITS

DATE      NAME                   ADDRESS                                  TYPE                         FEE

9/1/10     R. Delano           543 Lowelltown Rd.                       Shed                       $   25.00

9/6/10     D. Chapman       393 Lowelltown Rd.                       Remodel                 $ 127.00

9/9/10     G. Lamar            546 Gardiner Rd.                            Storage Bldg.         $ 266.00

9/13/10   M. Carter            164 Indian Rd.                                Cellar Entry           $  25.00

9/14/10   D. Busler             232 Fowles Hill Rd.                       Mud Room            $  25.00

9/20/10   M. Peele              155 Federal St.                               New House            $ 487.00

9/20/10   D. Refro               6 Hals Pond Rd.                            Remodel                $ 256.00

9/23/10   K. Vrooman           448 Old Bath Rd.                      Shed                          $  34.00

9/27/10   M. Peele                 155 Federal St.                          Shed                          $  37.00

9/27/10   W. Truesdell           29 Hodge St.                             Remodel                   $120.00

9/29/10   M. Reed                  226 Old Sheepscot Rd.             Deck                         $ 37.00

PLUMBING PERMITS

DATE     NAME                    ADDRESS                                 TYPE                            FEE

9/2/10  Michelle Peele         155 Federal St.                             SSWD                   $ 115.00

9/2/10  Ross Varney            114 Birch Pt. Rd.                          Plumbing               $  36.00

9/9/10   Dave Renfro           6 Hales Pond Rd.                          Plumbing               $  30.00

9/21/10 Mike Gillespie       506 Lowelltown Rd.                     SSWD                    $ 115.00

9/23/10 Troy Stillwell         396 Lowelltown Rd.                     SSWD                    $ 115.00

9/23/10 Dottie Jones           21 Twin Oaks Rd.                         Plumbing                $  30.00  
SIGN PERMITS

DATE       NAME                  ADDRESS                         BUSINESS                           FEE  

9/9/10    Mark Dobson           126 W. Alna Rd.             Moto-Mechanica               $ 40.00

9/21/10  Wiparvon Soikum    65 Garndiner Rd.            M. Thai Restaurant            $ 40.00

MEMORANDUM

To:    Laurie Smith, Town Manager

Fr:     Roland Abbot, EMS/EMA Director

Re:    September Monthly Report

Dt:    October 11, 2010

For the month of September we had 41 calls for service in our coverage area versus 55 calls in 2009.  

The membership voted to support breast cancer awareness this month. All of the members will be wearing pink shirts in support of this cause. The membership has put out containers to try and raise money for breast cancer research at various businesses. We appreciate the Town’s supports of this efforts and all the money raised will be donated to this cause.

Financials:

· Total income received for the month of September was $32,355.41 compared to $12,341.12 for the month of September in 2009. The variation mainly is due to call volume the previous months and collectable calls for those months. 

· The current budget is just under 24% expended at one quarter of the way through the fiscal year.

Operations:

Coverage on the weekends has improved with the addition of paid per diem members. The coverage on days and second calls continue to struggle with the limited amount of people we have to provide coverage during the day and the lack of people who are on the service who live within the response area. 

Training:

Although the call volume has been down for the month of September the service has been very busy. The instructors have been putting on CPR classes for various groups including the staff at Edgecomb Green Assisted living and Westport Fire Department just to name a few. The ambulance service was involved in an Mass Causality Incident (MCI) table top drill which involved area departments. This drill went over the protocols for an MSI in our area. 

Safety:

There have been past incidents of people tripping on the step in the ambulance bay.  The floor in the ambulance bay has been painted by Pam with a red stripe to try to offset the colors to help with awareness of the step. Signs have also been placed at all the doors trying to limit access to the area to prevent people from tripping on the step. We appreciate everyone’s acceptance of the new limited access to improve safety.

MEMORANDUM

To:

Laurie Smith, Town Manager

From:
Rob Bickford, Fire Chief

Date: 
October 8, 2010

Re:

September Monthly Report 

Operations:

The fire department responded to 11 calls for service during the month of September which is right in line with the same time last year. The calls for September break down as follows:

4 motor vehicle accidents, 2 structure fires, 1 service call, 1 smoke investigation, 1 vehicle fire, 1 propane call and 1 other (lawn mower fire)

All 11 calls for the month occurred in Wiscasset. We did not respond out of town for mutual aid this month. We did, however, call on our mutual aid towns for assistance in our town. 

On September 30, a home on the Foye Rd. was destroyed by fire. We called mutual aid from the Alna, Westport, Dresden, Edgecomb, Newcastle and Woolwich fire departments. This help is essential, especially during the daytime hours when manpower is limited.

Training:

Training for the month included driver training, Class “A” burns at the training site with the Alna and Westport Fire Departments as well as a table top Mass Casualty Incident (MCI) drill hosted by Lincoln County Office of Emergency Management Deputy Director Kim Kaiser. This drill was attended by not only members of Wiscasset Fire, EMS and Police but a number of neighboring mutual aid departments as well.

Financials:  

The current budget is just under 37% expended one quarter of the way through the fiscal year.  The majority of the budget is wages and the current expenses are approximately 46% of budget.

Staffing: 

At our September business meeting, Captain Mike Williams was promoted to the rank of Assistant Chief. Mike has been with the department for over 20 years and has worked his way through the ranks from Firefighter to Lieutenant to Captain and now to Assistant Chief. Mike’s training and experience has proven to be a great benefit to the department and its members. We welcome Mike to his new position and wish him the best.

Also at our September business meeting, Wiscasset resident, Dan Nichols, was voted on to the department and began his 6 month probation. Dan grew up in Wiscasset and continues to reside here with his wife and 2 children. He is a full time firefighter / paramedic for the City of Augusta Fire Department. Dan’s training and experience will be a great asset to the department. Welcome, Dan.

Upcoming Events:

The fire department is pleased to have a handful of interested applicants on the waiting list to be voted on to the department. October’s business meeting will be held on October 13, as our annual open house will be held on October 6 during National Fire Prevention Week. Weekly training is conducted every Wednesday evening at 6:30 p.m. at the fire station. Anyone interested in joining the fire department or just curious to see what goes on is more than welcome to attend.

MEMORANDUM

To:  
Laurie Smith, Town Manager

Fr:  
Peter Dalton, Harbormaster

Re:  
Harbormaster September  Monthly Report

Dt:  
September 11, 2010

September started out busy with Hurricane Earl.  Although the weather was not as severe as predicted, the preparatory work remains the same.  I was busy assisting about 10 boaters, hauling boats before the storm hit and battening down the hatches, so to speak.  Due to the preparations and the kindness of Mother Nature all went well.

Financials:

The budget was adopted at the September 14th special election.  I would like to thank the citizens for supporting the waterfront and harbormaster budget.  The current budget is 13.34% expended in comparison to budget.  

Piers:

I met with the Waterfront Committee at their monthly meeting on site at the waterfront.  We reviewed the needs related to the piers and discussed the current progress of the Commercial Pier project.  Additional questions arose about Railroad Avenue, parking and walking path ideas.  The topics were varied, however it was a needed in depth discussion which enlightened many about the potential projects underway within the overall scope of our Waterfront.

We had our first public meeting with Wright Pierce Engineers regarding the work at the Commercial Pier and the waterfront.  The Town is currently in the planning stages of both projects which we hope will eventually lead to grant money for needed pier restoration and waterfront enhancements.   There were a variety of Wiscasset citizens present at the public hearing, however it was light on attendance from commercial users.   The input that was received at the meeting was beneficial and will be included in the final design and report.

A boring test was done on the pilings at low tide on the Commercial Pier.  The results were surprising, finding the inside seems to be in fair shape for their age.  A diver was onboard to dive on the outside pilings but bad weather postponed the dive.  We rescheduled the completion of testing for the first week in October.

Engineer Barney Baker bore tested the ground under the Commercial Pier for the design of new pilings and will have the results at our next Taskforce meeting.

Training & Outreach:

I attended a working waterfront seminar in Portland with our Town Manager.  Engineer Barney Baker also joined us in hopes of meeting with key players in Augusta for the grant funding process.  We were very fortunate to have access to a national working waterfront conference in Portland and found this seminar to be very informative.  The time allowed us to meet with all the right State and Federal representatives, sending us in the right direction to rebuild and promote our very rich Waterfront.

Future Energy:

On the last day of the month the Town was able to collect the tidal data that will allow for the analysis of future energy products in the river.  A big thank you to the Town volunteer who coordinated the testing, Peter Arnold from the Chewonki Foundation.  The data was collected by James Churchill, a scientist from the Woods Hole Hydro Testing team.   A thank you goes out to Stanley King of Arrowsic on the fishing boat “Gull” for getting the testing done.  I am hopeful this will bring new business to our Town through the powerful currents in our river.  I hope to get this information out to the public on these findings as soon as possible.

MEMORANDUM

To:
Laurie Smith, Wiscasset Town Manager



Fr:
Jeffrey Hinderliter, Town Planner
Re: 
Planning Department September 2010 Report
Dt:
October 11, 2010
The month of September is typically a month when boards and committees begin planning future work.  The Summer and holidays are over so our volunteer member staff is full again.  The Ordinance Review Committee began ordinance preparation work for the next annual town meeting.  Planning Board activity begins to increase slightly as people plan projects for next year.  A good sign of future projects is an increase in development related questions.  I’ve noticed an increase in these questions which means that people are thinking about development.  This is a good economic sign. The Conservation Commission began considering the creation of an open space plan and securing a tree species and location for “Woody’s Tree.”  

The primary issue facing the office right now is continued operation without a secure budget in place.  The Planning budget was not passed for a second time and the Selectmen are deciding whether a third budget should be presented to the voters.  The uncertainty of the Departments future proves to be a challenge because the nature of the planning position is to work towards the future. With the budget future unknown, it is difficult to plan. 

Finally, the town continues to work on a better relationship with local businesses.  Efforts are now focused on establishing a business association and addressing some of the ordinance related issues.  Below, I’ll highlight some of the primary Planning Department activities for the month of September 2010.

Planning Board.  September normally shows a slight increase in activity and that is the case this month.  There are a number of potential projects including a retail building expansion, a manufacturing facility expansion, a multi-lot residential subdivision, assisted living facility, and a wireless telecommunication facility.  There is a decent chance we will consider all of the above-mentioned projects this fall.  Also, the Board will begin its consideration of ordinances developed by the Ordinance Review Committee.

Ordinance Review Committee.  The ORC completed its review on revisions to the proposed Village Waterfront Ordinance.  The ORC also worked on the proposed Sign Ordinance and the Temporary and Seasonal Business Ordinance.  The ORC added more time to their bi-monthly meetings so they can meet the January 2011 Ordinance work deadline. 

The Selectmen charged the ORC to work on several ordinances with the objective of completing the ORC drafts by January 2011.  The ordinance work includes: 1. completion of the Village Waterfront; 2. new town-wide Shoreland Zoning; 3. Signs; 4. Mass Gathering; 5. Special Amusements; 6. Temporary Sales and Seasonal Business; 7. Shellfish Conservation; 8. Sewer Use Impact Fees; and 8. Future Land Use Ordinance work (projected completion- December 2011).

Conservation Commission.  The Commission began planning its work for the fall and winter months.  This work includes the possibility of developing an open space plan for Wiscasset.  An open space plan outlines a systematic approach to providing parks and recreational services to a community. Open space resources within a community typically include environmental, recreational, scenic, cultural, and historic elements. Many forms of open space plans exist. Some communities have an interconnected system linked by green corridors, while others have a disconnected system scattered throughout neighborhoods of a community.  Also, the Commission worked on securing a tree and location to memorialize Clark “Woody” Freeman, a long-time municipal employee and friend of everyone who passed away in 2008.  It is the Commission’s hope to accomplish this before the fall planting window closes. 

Wiscasset Business Meeting.  The Planning, Codes and Town Manager’s Offices continued to move forward with organizing local businesses and improving these relationships.  On 23 September, the Town held a second business meeting with the focus on organizing people to create a business association and to introduce local, regional and state contacts that can provide assistance.  The meeting was well attended and productive and provided the kick start towards the creation of a local business association.  This discussion and planning will continue with our next meeting on 14 October to be held at Sarah’s Café.  

The Planning and Codes Offices continue to follow up on ordinance related issues identified at the August meeting.  This includes work on the new Sign Ordinance.  It is our intent to continue this open, productive relationship with the business community so we may continue to hear their voice and address their needs.  

Finanicals

The Planning Department continues to operate under a 3/12 budget because the Departments budget did not pass at the September 2010 town vote.  The 3/12 budget will expire on 31 December 2010. The Selectmen will soon decide whether a new budget will be presented to the voters; and, how many weekly hours it will include.  Also, the Planning Departments tasks may be altered so time and efforts are better utilized for the needs of the community.  I’ve limited all expenses because of the unknown future for funding the Planning Department. 

MEMORANDUM

To:   

Laurie Smith, Town Manager 
Fr:  

Lt. John A. Allen
Re:  

Police September Monthly Report
Dt:  

September 11, 2010
Operations:

For the month of September, there were 377 calls for service.  Of these were:

· 17 Motor Vehicle Accidents that were with personal injury, or property damage or non-reportable 

· 21 Criminal Complaints:

           5 Theft                           1 Cultivating Marijuana

           3 Criminal Mischief      2 Criminal Trespass

           2 Assault                        2 Forgery

           3 Harassment                  1 Disorderly Conduct

          1  Negotiating a Worthless

               Instrument

 There were several arrests or summonses issued for the following:

· Municipal Shellfish Ordinance Violation

· Leaving the Scene of an Accident

· Theft

· Cultivating Marijuana

· Arrest Warrants out of Kennebec and Sagadahoc Counties

· Fail to Notify of an Accident by Quickest Means

     There were 33 Traffic Offenses and /or Erratic Operations Complaints

     There was one concealed firearms permit issued

     Activities:

The Police Department received a complaint regarding forged $20 bills.  The information was forwarded to the Secret Service.  In order to limit the negative impact to local businesses the     police department took a pro-active approach by informing many businesses and contacting the media.  Anyone with questions about the forged bills are encouraged to contact the Police Department. At least one suspect has been located and charges are soon forthcoming. 

 The police department also participated in National Drug Take Back.  This was an initiative with the Drug Enforcement Agency where there were several sites manned by law enforcement to take back any unwanted, used or expired pharmaceutical controlled substances to be disposed of properly.  We were informed that Maine turned in 7820 pounds of medication to the DEA to be destroyed.  This was a great success and is hopefully going to occur again in 6 months. 

 Training:

 Officers attended training on investigating and interviewing for sexual assaults.  Officers also participated in a mass casualty round table exercise.  

Due to the Town vote on September 14th we began the process of hiring permanent part-time officers to fill all the shift hours.  We would like to thank the voters who came out.  As of the beginning of October, the police department will once again, be a 24 hour service.  

Finances:
At 25%  through the fiscal year the department has spent approx. 19.9% of the budget

MEMORANDUM

To:  

Laurie Smith, Town Manager

Fr:
  
Greg Griffin, Road Commissioner

Re:  

Public Works September Monthly Report

Dt:  

September 10, 2010

Financials:   

One month into the fiscal year my department budget is on target.  

· Overall percentage as of September 30th is 17.18%. Our worker’s compensation account is higher at 29.63% due to the quarterly payments.  We will not have another payment until October. 

· The part-time help line item is similar to the circumstance above.  Most part-time help is hired for the summer Months, hence our account is running at 53.04% expended. 

· The Cemeteries budget is also in good shape at 30.47% which is higher than the normal average 25.00% for this time of year. This is because most all of the maintenance work in the cemeteries is done this time of year. 

Customer Service: This department and its employees are committed to safety and customer service. We feel that our service to the community is important.

Maintaining that relationship with our citizens is a priority for the entire department.

· This month we have completed ditching on Oak ridge Rd, and several other locations around town. We have had several problem Beaver Trapped and removed from culverts on the Foye rd this month.

· The wall repair at the sunken has been awarded to Rego Stone Work of Alna For a sum of $5500.00 Work to commence the 12th of October.

· More repair work has been done at the waterfront on both piers. Significant repair and bracing installation has been done on the commercial pier to prepare it for winter snow removal.

· The in-town maintenance crew has done an excellent job repairing the steps across the street from Reds Eats. 

Future Work :  

During the month of August I developed our plans and schedules for the coming months.  This work includes: 
· The Crew is getting ready for winter snow plowing and road maintenance. Installing plowing equipment and putting up winter sand. As well as cemetery cleanup of falling leaves to make spring cleanup easier.

· Keeping up with normal day-to-day maintenance throughout Town. Such as mowing town commons, roadside trimming, sign maintenance etc.  

MEMORANDUM

To:  
Laurie Smith, Town Manager

Fr:  
Todd Souza, Recreation Director

Re:  
Recreation September Monthly Report

Dt:  
October 11, 2010

The first full month of school brings new program sessions, fall soccer, swim team, the after-school program and very active WCC.  The staff meets regularly to ensure smooth coordination of programs and projects between different sections of the department and other town departments. 

The WCC would like to thank the members that volunteered during our annual shutdown week,   it was a great help. A special thanks to the Two-Bridges Regional Jail and the inmate work program. . The department saved over $300.00 by taking advantage of this service. 

Parks & Trails

· Clean and perform general maintenance of the restrooms at the Waterfront. 

· Weekly inspections of the Community Playground equipment and issues noted. The hanging zip rail is worn out and needs the wheels and bearings inside replaced.  The parts have been ordered to make this repair. 

· Maintained and prepped game fields for youth soccer and adult softball. Repair to soccer goals and nets have been numerous, due to high volume of use. 

· Trail inspection revealed downed trees and branches.  Hazardous items were removed and trails were reopened. 

· Finished the chipping and clearing of the transition strip of woods between the WCC and WHS. 

Programs

· After-School Adventures Program – operating from 2:45pm – 5:30pm.  44 children registered for this program. 

· 145 children participating in Youth Soccer. 

· 21 children took part in our School early release day camp. 

· 56 Second grade swimmers from the Wiscasset Primary School are participating in our school swim lessons. 

· 40 athletes participated in our two week swim stroke clinic. 

· Held Aerobics, Hula-Hooping, Tai-Chi, Pilates, Swim Lessons, Water Aerobics and Karate Fitness Classes. 

· Hula-Hoop and Karate both had increased participation from past sessions.

Community Center 

· The Center is operating under its winter hours, opening seven days a week. 

· Monday – Thursday: 
5:00am – 9:00pm

· Friday: 

5:00am – 8:00pm

· Saturday:

8:00am – 4:00pm

· Sunday:

1:00pm – 5:00pm

· Both boilers serviced for the start of the heating season. Each unit is running well and operating at 84% efficiency, exceeding a target of 80-82% efficiency 

· General repairs were made to the Senior Center and its fixtures. 

Staffing 

· The Department assisted in the boiler specifications and RFP project at the Town Office.

· The Department advertised for fitness instructors, W.S.I.’s and custodians.  We are in the process of reviewing applications for part-time custodial positions. 

· The Aquatic Staff held staff training on September 12th to review procedures and protocols. This is of the utmost importance to ensure the greatest level of safety for our patrons and staff. 

Finances

The Department’s budget was 22.37% expended at the end of September. Keeping us ahead of our targeted 25%.  The Department’s monthly expenses fluctuate greatly with program offerings and energy demands.

Planning for the Future

The department is researching the addition of two variable frequency drives for our pool pump motors to reduce the amount of energy required, in conjunction with pool pump repairs. 

October 16th – Scarecrow Festival 1pm - 4pm at the Town Office

October 23rd – 5th Annual Craft Fair 9am – 3pm at the WCC

October 29th – Ghost and Goblin Parade 4:30pm at the WMS

October 29th – Halloween Festivities 5:30pm – 9:30pm at the WCC

Please feel free to contact the department at 882-8230 with any questions or check out our website at www.wiscassetrec.com

MEMORANDUM

To:  
Laurie Smith, Town Manager

Fr:  
Ron Lear, Transfer Station Superintendent

Re:  
Transfer Station September Monthly Report

Dt:  
October 10, 2010

Below are the materials processed at our facility during the month of September.  

	Type of Material
	           Tons
	Cost/Ton

	Municipal Solid Waste (Trash)
	184.68
	-$54
	

	Demo 
	 32.67
	-$78
	

	Single Stream 
	 18.37
	-$5
	

	Metal 
	 18.4
	+$120-$180
	

	E-Waste 
	   3.29
	-$2 /Lbs
	

	Brush/Lumber 
	 12
	-$20-$40
	

	Hard Cover Books
	  0
	+$15
	

	Mixed Copper 
	  0
	+$1.40
	


Sorting materials correctly is directly related to our disposal costs.  Each ton of recycling can save the town $49.   Recycling metal from trash can actually turn a negative to a positive revenue.  We ask that all our citizens remember that their actions have a direct impact on our cost of operations.  Anyone with questions on recycling or other waste can see anyone of us at the Transfer Station.

We were able to recycle 12 bales of cardboard and 165 tires in the month of September.

	Types
	Tons
	Revenues:

	User Fees/Commercial
	
	$2,642.77

	MRC 
	
	

	Metal (Lite iron, batteries ,mixed copper)
	18.4
	$2,777.60


Safety:

We installed speed bumps on the 21st to improve the safety of our customers and ourselves.

MEMORANDUM

To:  
Laurie Smith, Town Manager

Fr:   
James George, Town Treasurer


Re:  
Treasurer September Monthly Report

Dt:  
October 11, 2010

Activities in September:

· Tax Revenues - The Board of Selectmen signed the tax commitment and set a tax rate of $14.80 per thousand of assessed valuation.  We were then able to send the tax file to the printing company that prepares and mails our tax bills.  The Town Manager also prepared an insert to go with the tax bill mailing.  The printing company provided proofs of the changes needed on the bills and once approved, bills were in the mail within two days.  By the end of September we had received over $100,000 in tax payments out of a total commitment of $6,602,292.   Half of the commitment is due in October and the other half in April, 2011.  The due date for the first installment is October 22, 2010.

· Tax Anticipation Note-We have now borrowed 1.5 million of our Tax Anticipation Note from Androscoggin Bank.  We traditionally have a cash flow shortage in August and September just prior to the tax bills being mailed.  The amount we borrow will be repaid next spring after the second half tax bill revenue starts coming in.  By state statute, these types of loans must be repaid before the end of the fiscal year.

· Computer System-Bids went out for a computer system.  Some of the computers are just barely working and bids were sought for an overall solution rather than piece meal replacement of systems both in the Town Office and Community Center.  For the first time, the Highway, Sewer and Transfer Station will be included in the equipment bid so that in the future, they can be networked with the rest of the town offices.

· Change in Accounts Payable processing-  In order to comply with State statues the Board of Selectman changed the frequency with which we pay the Town’s bills.  Rather than prepare a weekly warrant, it will now be prepared on the first and third Tuesday to correspond with the weeks in which the Selectmen meet.  Bills that need to be paid must be in our office by the Friday before the warrant date.

MEMORANDUM

To:  
Laurie Smith, Town Manager

Fr:  
William Rines, Sewer Superintendent

Re:  
Waste Water Treatment Plant September Monthly Report

Dt:  
October 11, 2010

First I would like to thank the citizens who voted to allow us to purchase a generator. This will be a huge help especially with the winter storms approaching. The new generator will be beneficial because it is common for the 12 pump stations on the south side of town which are all on the same power grid to lose power all at the same time. It is impossible to maintain control of them with one generator having a second one will give us a fighting chance.  We have a similar problem on the north end with 5 pump stations and the plant on the same grid. Bids will be opened at the October 5th selectmen’s meeting.

Operations:

· For the month of September we treated an average per day of 174,000 gallons which is 28 % of our licensed capacity.  This is line with other months.  Total gallons treated for the month was 5,220,000. 

· We received $36,827.82  in revenues from user fees for the month. 

· I gave the Wiscasset eighth grade class a tour of the facility. They split into two groups with one group going out onto the mud flats to learn about the clamming industry and one touring the plant and seeing the process then switching places. They brought bagged lunches and used the plant facility’s to clean up (from the mud) and all seemed to enjoy the outside experience. They were well behaved and asked some very good questions about the process here at the plant. The students asked how the sewerage got to the plant. I explained we have 14 miles of pipe underground and 17 pump stations to pump it to the plant from all the homes and businesses.  They also were quite interested in what strange items came in through the pipes, I explained we have quite a list from dead animals to money to a padlock to a high school ring which was returned to the owner about 15 years after he lost it.  All the students are welcomed back at any time. 

Financials:

The current budget is at 21.64% expended at one quarter through the fiscal year.  The current revenues are at 15% collected.
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		Appropriations: 		$9,935,571

		Revenues:		-$3,333,279

		Net Taxes Needed:		$6,602,292

		Net Taxes Needed:		$6,602,292

		Taxable Valuation:		$446,100,800

		Taxes / Valuation = mil rate:		$14.80






